BURTONWOOD & WESTBROOK PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held at the Kingswood Community Centre, Westbrook, on Wednesday, 18 January 2017 at 7.30 pm

Present


Chairman



Ward

*



K Burgess (L) 


Burtonwood 

Vice Chairman

*



M Tarr
 (L)



Westbrook










Council Members





Cathy Mitchell (L)


Burtonwood 

*



Ceri Mitchell (L)


Burtonwood

*

Jade Mitchell



Burtonwood 

*



J Joyce (L)



Burtonwood 





T O’Neill (L)



Burtonwood 

*



A Guthrie (L) 


Westbrook





J Guthrie (L) 



Westbrook
*



S Krizanac (LD) 


Westbrook 
*



J Tarr (L)



Westbrook

*



K Bate (L)



Westbrook





J Butler (LD)



Westbrook

*



T Engelke (LD)


Westbrook

*



T Muttock (LD)


Westbrook



*



M Smith (LD)



Old Hall 




*
Denotes Councillor present at Council

Also present
Clerk – Julie Pickles
C62
Apologies
An apology for absence had been received from Councillors J Guthrie, J Butler, Cathy Mitchell and T O’Neill.  
C63
Code of Conduct - Declarations of Interest


It was noted that no declarations of interest were received.

C64
Community / Policing Issues 

An email report from PCSO Colin Blanchard (Burtonwood Officer) had been forwarded to the Council.
It was noted that there had been no presence from a regular officer or a PCSO in Westbrook for some time, although it had been reported that a new PCSO was due to start mid-October and it was 

Resolved by the Council that the Clerk writes to the Police and Crime Commissioner to register this fact and requests that quarterly statistic figures for both areas of the Parish are forwarded to the Parish Council
C65    Minutes of the Previous Meeting (19 October 2016)


It was resolved by the Council that the minutes from the meeting held on 19 October 2016 were read and approved as a correct and true record
C66
Matters Arising
C66.1
Matter Refers Minute Reference (C59) 



Councillor J Joyce requested more information in relation to the safe pedestrian route that will lead from Burtonwood to Omega and it was 


Resolved by the Parish Council that the Clerk writes to the Borough Council to gain more information 
C67
Report of the Finance Sub-Committee (18 January 2017)
The Chairman reported verbally on the Finance Sub-Committee meeting attended by himself, Councillor A Guthrie, Councillor J Mitchell and Councillor J Joyce.
Resolved that the following recommendations of the Finance Sub- Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council.
C67.1 Apologies

It was noted that an apology for absence had been received from Councillor J Butler and Cllr M Tarr.
C67.2 Code of Conduct - Declarations of Interest

It was noted that no declarations of interests were received.
C67.3 Application(s) for Grant
Burtonwood Community Centre – require grant for new lighting in Centre –Total cost £1650 – amount requested £ Any Amount towards work

Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that a grant be awarded to the value of £500





Great Sankey West Band – played at Christmas Tree Light Up 

Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that a grant be awarded to the value of £50
C67.4 Accounts Approved for Payment (Chairman using delegated powers between meetings 


Nil
C67.5 Accounts Requiring Payment (October 2016)

British Gas – Pavilion Boiler 




£  168.00

Use of St Michaels Church Hall 




£    40.00

ABM Alarms Fault Kingswood 




£  143.06

Relief Caretaker December 2016 




£  100.00

WBC Election Costs Cheque 




£5654.26

WBC Christmas Tree 





£1365.25

WBC Repairs to Gorsey Lane Park



£1818.00

UU Water Kingswood 





£    69.82 

HMRC PAYE Q3 






£1562.05

Clerks and Councils Direct Annual Sub 



£    12.00

SLCC Annual Subs 






£  139.00

Clerks Expenses Nov/Dec 16 and Jan 17 


£  284.60

Westbrook Con. 6 Invoices Dec / Jan 



£2117.12

Zurich Insurance Year 1 of 5 




£2500.83

British Gas - Boiler repair Pavilion Part Payment 

£1250.00               
Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that all payments be made

C67.6 Monthly Accounts & Bank Reconciliation (October / November / December 2016)
The Clerk had produced a report detailing the payments and receipts account for the months of October / November and December 2016 and it was

Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that the report be accepted     
C67.7
Budget Monitoring Report (9 Months Actual & 3 Months Forecast)
The Clerk produced a report showing the bank reconciliation up to the end of December 2016 and the forecasted reconciliation up to the end of the current financial year and it was 

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the report be accepted and that all spending be kept within the forecasted figures 
C67.8
Parish Precept 2017/2018 
The Clerk reported that she had received correspondence from the Borough Council requesting the setting of the forthcoming year’s precept.

The precept setting was discussed at great length, with the following points discussed further at the meeting of Council;-

· Ongoing/forthcoming projects to consider

· Further enhancement to Pavilion building

· Repairs to Pavilion Play area

· Repairs to Collins Green Play area

· Repair to Kingswood Main Hall Floor
· Litter Picker
· Election costs
· Introducing solar power to community centres 
Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that the Burtonwood and Westbrook Parish Council Precept be set at £88478.88 (2% increase from 2016/17 precept) for the forthcoming financial year of 2017/2018
C67.9
Parish Council Insurance Renewal 2017/2018
Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that the new premium of £2500.83 from Zurich Municipal for 2017-2018 be accepted (Year 1 of 5 Year Agreement)

C67.10Banking Arrangements 2017/2018 

Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that the Parish Council continues with its banking arrangements with the National Westminister Bank PLC

C67.11Appointment of Internal / External Auditor 2017/2018
Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that Mrs. J Ashcroft be requested to conclude the internal audit for the forthcoming financial year 

It was reported that the appointment of an external auditor had been agreed and had been regionally selected (BDO LPP). 
C67.12Appointment of Accountant – End of Year Accounts 2016 / 2076
Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that Mrs. C Beesley be requested to produce the Year End Accounts for the current financial year 

.

C67.13Appointment to Compile Asset Register – 31 March 2017
Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that Mrs. C Beesley be requested to update the Parish Asset Register to 31 March

C67.14Kingswood Community Centre
It was noted that some minor repairs had been completed and the faulty Fridge had been replaced. 
C67.15Pavilion Centre
It was noted that some minor repairs had been completed.
C67.16Play Area – Pavilion
Nil
C67.17Play Area – Collins Green
Nil
C67.18Play Area Inspections

Nil
C67.19Fir Tree Community Ground

C67.20Pitches
Nil
C67.21Quotations Received

British Gas – repairs to main shower boiler


£2467.86 inc. vat


To note – British Gas requires 50% of payment to order parts and it was

Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that an order for the work to be placed
C67.22 Any Other Business

C67.23Review of Hire Charges – 2017/2018 – Community Centres and Pitches) 

Kingwood Parish Hall (Casual Users) 2017/2018

Parties (General – Main Hall)

Per Hour 

£26.00 

Deposit (refundable) £50.00

Main Hall (Non Community)

Per Hour

£20.00 

Main Hall (Community)


Per Hour

£11.00

Meeting Room (Non Community)

Per Hour

£13.00

Meeting Room (Community)

Per Hour

£  8.00

Pavilion, Burtonwood (Casual Users) 2017/2018

Parties (General – Main Hall)

Per Hour 

£18.00 

Deposit (refundable) £50.00

Main Hall (Non Community)

Per Hour

£ 8.50 

Main Hall (Community)


Per Hour

£ 3.00

Burtonwood Pitch Fees 2017/2018

Pavilion Football Pitches

Junior Football per team £   95.00 


Senior Football per team £ 160.00  

Pavilion Rounders Pitch 2017/2018

Rounders per team £ 105.00

Fir Tree Lane Rugby Pitches 2017/2018

Junior Rugby per team £ 85.00  

Senior Rugby per team £120.00

NB

Weekend Parties / bookings must be for a minimum of 3 hours
Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that the new charges commence from 1 April 2017
C67.24Litter Picker
The Clerk reported that the 3 month pilot period would end on 25 January 2017, it was also noted that the current litter picker had found permanent employment with the Borough Council so was necessary and it was

Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that the contract with the borough Council be continued and that a monthly sheet be compiled to show the areas that had been cleansed

C67.25St Michaels Church Clock - Electric and Maintenance
The Clerk reported that she had received correspondence from the Reverend Canon June Steventon, Rector of St Oswald’s, Winwick and St Michaels and All Angels, Burtonwood.  
It was noted that the clock engineer had been out to repair the clock, but after the engineer left it had stopped working – the engineer had not charged a fee for this call out.
June reported that if he was to come out again it would cost £375 + vat to mend the clock; then if he had to return (because of the same job) it would cost £250.00 plus VAT, plus the cost of an electrician as the electrics may be involved. June also reported that it would cost £400 per year to service the clock and £200 for the electric.

The Finance Sub-Committee discussed the matter at some length and it was

Recommended that a grant of £500 be allowed on receipt of a grant application form and, if the Church required annual grants that application forms would be require on an annual basis, taking into account the Parish Councils permitted grant funding balance
C67.26Resolved that the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be considered

C67.27Staff Salary Pay Awards 2017/2018



Salary pay increase awards for the forthcoming financial year was discussed, in addition the Members took into account the latest recommendations made by the Borough Council and it was 

Resolved by the Council that the Staff Salary Pay Increase Award for financial year 2017/2018 be set to commence from 1 April 2017 for all employees of the Council
C68
Report of the Planning Sub Committee 18 January 2017
Councillor Ceri Mitchell reported verbally on the Planning Sub-Committee meeting attended by himself and Councillor T Engelke.  
Resolved that the following recommendations of the Planning Sub-Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council.
C68.1 Apologies

Apologies for absence had been received from Councillor Cllr J Guthrie and Councillor T O’Neill.  
C68.2 Declarations of Interest

It was noted that no declarations of interest had been received. 

C68.3 Documents Received

0 General Item of Correspondence 

8 Domestic Planning Application

12Non Domestic Planning Applications

0 Prior Notifications under Schedule 2, Part 24 of the Town and Country Planning – (General Permitted Development Order) 1995 (1)

0 Notice of Withdrawal of Planning Application

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Granted

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Refused

0 Notice of Certificate of Lawful Use 

0 Notice of Permitted Development

0 Notice of Decision – Approved

0 The Planning Inspectorate

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Informal Hearing

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Written Representation

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Public Inquiry
4 Enforcement Notices Closed 

6 Enforcement Noticed Opened 
0 WBC Development Control Agenda

0 WBC Cat D Listing

0 Ward List

Recommended by the Chairman that the documents received be noted 
C68.4 Planning Application 2016/29110
Land bounded by Westbrook Crescent - Proposed Development of a food store (Use Class A1) and a retail terrace of up to six retail units (Use Class A1, A2, A3, A5 and D1); and specialist care residential facility (Use Class C2), including sub-station, access, car parking, servicing and landscaping


Resolved by the Council that the Clerks writes to the Borough Council to object to this planning application on the ground of:-


Extra vehicles will cause further congestion


Extra vehicle pollution

Extra pressure on Junction 8 roundabout

Detrimental to Westbrook District Centre

C69
Correspondence 
1. Email – K Burgess – Speeding Fir Tree Lane

2. Email C Mitchell – Local Updates

3. Email K Burgess – Updates

4. Cheshire Police and Crime Commissioner

5. WBC – M62 J8 National Grid

6. West Neighbourhoods – Engagement

7. Email – K Burgess – Kingswood Cover

8. WBC – Public Space Protection Order

9. St Helens – LP PO Consultation Letter

10. Greater Manchester – Spatial Framework

11. WBC – Burtonwood Footpath 29

12. West Neighbourhoods – West Area Planning

13. West Neighbourhoods – Breaking the Barriers

14. West Neighbourhoods – Getting Warrington Active

15. West Neighbourhoods – Funding Poster

16. Greater Manchester – Spatial Framework

17. Rixton with Glazebrook PC – Civic Service

18. Police and Crime Commissioner – Funding

19. Neighbourhoods Area Consultation – Grappenhall and Thelwall PC

20. West Neighbourhoods – Workshop

21. West Neighbourhoods – Centre Park Link

22. Clerks and Councils Direct

23. The Clerk

24. Countryside Voice

25. J Guthrie Email – Litter Picker

26. PCSO – Burtonwood Update

27. Thank You – Chernobyl Children’s Life Line

28. WVA – Getting Warrington Active

29. Warrington Rights of Way

Resolved by the Council that the above documents received be    noted 

C70
Burtonwood Reports / Updates
Councillor K Burgess reported on the following matters;-

· Speeding on local roads

· Lights on the Green Bridge

· Litter picker equipment  
Resolved by the Council that the Clerk orders a replacement liner 
Councillor J Joyce reported on the following matters:-
· Lights not working on the Farmers Lane bridge
· Future developments in relation to the Elm Tree, Bridge and Phipps Lane Industrial sites 

· The side of the Pear Tree Public House dumping ground

Resolved by the Council that the Clerks writes to the Borough Council in relation to above sites 
C71   Old Hall Reports / Updates
Nil 

C72
Westbrook Reports / Updates

Councillor A Guthrie reported on the following matters;-

· Updated members in relation to the ongoing library consultation and the proposal of a Westbrook Hub

· It was reported that maybe somewhere further down the line that the Westbrook Hub if successful would require partner funding, similar to Stockton Heath and Lymm

Resolved that Councillor A Guthrie’s report be noted

Councillor S Krizanac reported on the following matter;-

•    Complaints from St Philip’s C of E Primary School parents regarding Great Sankey High School 
Resolved that Councillor S Krizanac’s report be noted
The meeting closed at 9.25pm. 

Signed as a true record……..…………….



                                                                                      Cllr K Burgess  
Chairman

      15 February 2017
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1

